
INSPECTOR’S PROCEDURAL NOTE No. 1 

The context for, and scope of, the examination 

A. The principle of the Sustainable Urban Extensions at Barwell and Earl Shilton 
 

1. The Council’s approved Local Development Scheme (LDS)(AAP 06) states, in 
paragraph 2.3, that the Barwell and Earl Shilton Area Action Plan will provide 
the planning policy framework for the future development of the two 
Sustainable Urban Extensions (SUEs) located south-east of Earl Shilton and 
north-west of Barwell as well as providing a policy framework for the 
regeneration of the village centres.  Similar wording is contained in section 
4.2 of the LDS where it is also indicated that the AAP must be in conformity 
with the Core Strategy. 
 

2. The Hinckley and Bosworth Core Strategy (CS) was adopted in 2009 having 
been subject to examination earlier that year.  The principle of the provision 
of the two SUEs is included in the adopted CS in policies 2 and 3.  Those 
policies give a clear indication of the size and general location of the 
proposed SUEs and of the infrastructure, facilities and improvements 
required to support the developments.  The policies are linked to CS policy 5 
wherein transport infrastructural requirements to support the proposed 
developments are set out. 

 
3. From the Inspector’s report on the examination of the Core Strategy (Doc. 

AAP 08) it is clear that alternative options for the location of the SUEs had 
been fully evaluated.  On that basis, I consider that the principle of the 
development of the two SUEs has been decided in the Core Strategy and it 
would be inappropriate for there now to be any re-examination of that 
principle.  It would cause undue delay in the delivery of housing required to 
meet the objectively assessed needs of the Borough of which the two SUEs 
covered by this AAP would make up almost half of the provision to 2026. 

 
B. Provision of transport infrastructure 

 
4. It is correct that for the AAP to be found sound it must be adequately 

justified in the sense that it should be demonstrated that the evidence base 
to support the proposals in the plan is robust and credible, although it should 
also be proportionate.  In that context, the evidence base should properly 
support the range of infrastructural measures, including transport 
improvements, which are listed in the Infrastructure Plan in section 10 of the 
AAP, specifically the Schedule on page 64.  Transport measures are also 
detailed in the Strategic Transport Assessment (Doc. EB 16).  The AAP is 
intended to provide a broad context for the consideration of planning 
applications. Details, such as the design of road junction improvements and 
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traffic flow calculations derived from modelling work, are more appropriately 
considered at application stage.  The issue for examination in this context s 
whether the detailed proposals of the AAP will successfully deliver the 
improvements to the strategic transport infrastructure listed in Core Strategy 
Policy 5. 
     

C. Housing provision 
 

5. The scope of this examination is limited to testing whether the AAP will 
secure the delivery of the two SUEs in accordance with the adopted Core 
Strategy.  Should examination suggest that the AAP will fail to deliver 
housing in accordance with the Core Strategy then the Council would need to 
consider the options available to them for making good any shortfall.  
Similarly, the question of the implications of any shortfall on five-year 
housing land availability would be for the Council to consider in the context 
of the Borough-wide local plan which, as set out in the Local Development 
Scheme, includes a Site Allocations Development Plan Document (SADPD) 
programmed for publication by April 2014. 
 

6. As indicated in the LDS, the SADPD is a Borough-wide document.  It will, 
therefore, provide for an evaluation of all alternatives for the provision of 
additional land for housing, should that be required.  That may, or may not, 
include additional provision in either Barwell or Earl Shilton outside the SUEs.  
The geographical area covered by the AAP is too confined to enable a proper 
evaluation of alternatives to be made.  Consequently, it is not appropriate to 
consider proposals for alternative or additional sites for housing during this 
examination. 

 

John R Mattocks 
 
Inspector     




